COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL

At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 28th February 2006 there were present: -

Councillors

Mrs J A Marrott, Mayor





M T Weston, Deputy Mayor





Mrs C Allaway-Martin





D J Atherley





Mrs J Baynham





C T Elsmore





A M Lacey





C Lusty





Mrs S Merrikin






N W Penny





R D Phelps


District Councillor
Professor A Benstead


County Councillor
P Chamberlain


Gloucestershire Police
Inspector Matheson






PCSO Mansfield

APOLOGIES: 
Apologies were received from Cllr Paul Kay and Cllr John Shaw.
The Mayor, Mrs J A Marrott, welcomed Inspector Matheson and PCSO Mansfield to the meeting and invited Inspector Matheson to address the Council.

Inspector Matheson began by apologising for the very limited police attendance at recent Council meetings and this was something he intended to change for the future.  But he also said that, because of manpower restrictions, it was impossible to attend meetings of all Town and Parish Councils. However if he was notified of specific issues, he would do his utmost to attend.

In response to a number of questions about the potential effects of Home Office proposals to amalgamate Police Forces, Inspector Matheson replied that the overall effect of this was unlikely to impact on the way in which the Forest area is currently policed. Proposed amalgamations and boundary changes would still leave the Forest of Dean on the furthest edge of a new Force’s boundary.

Plans to increase the number of officers in Gloucestershire by up to 65 were currently on hold pending the outcome of the amalgamation changes. Inspector Matheson hoped that the Forest Division would eventually receive two extra officers once the changes had taken place.  

He acknowledged the difficulties in policing an area like the Forest where incidents were likely to occur far apart and involved a lot of time spent travelling, unlike city areas. He also highlighted the need for different approaches between, for instance, the city of Gloucester and Coleford in dealing with offences such as illegal parking. There were now acute problems caused by increased car ownership in densely populated city areas and this had to be recognised when dealing with priorities.

Several Members commented on the good work being done by the police and passed on their thanks to Inspector Matheson for the way in which a number of issues had been tackled.

Asked if longer licensing hours had resulted in increased incidents in Coleford, Inspector Matheson said that although there had been no increase in crime as a result of longer drinking hours, there had been additional calls on his resources to patrol the centre of Gloucester.

Commenting on the problems caused by “boy racers”, Inspector Matheson said that recent operations had been successful in curbing these activities and more were planned.

Cllr Lusty and Cllr Phelps asked if it would be possible to accompany an officer on a shift. Inspector Matheson said he would be very happy to arrange this and for other Cllrs as well.

Inspector Matheson informed members that he could be contacted at any time on his direct line: 01452 335509.

The Mayor, Mrs J A Marrott, thanked Inspector Matheson for attending the meeting.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES HELD ON TIUESDAY 31 JANUARY 2006 
The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 31st January 2006, having been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

Proposed: Cllr A M Lacey
Seconded: Cllr C Lusty

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at this stage of the meeting.

MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES

197 (a) WELCOME TO NEW TOWN CLERK


The Mayor, Mrs J A Marrott, formally welcomed the new Town Clerk, 


Annie Lapington, to the meeting.

197 (b) POLICE RESTRUCTURING
Cllr D J Atherley reported that he had received a reply from the Home Secretary and a copy was on file.

197 (c) STREET WARDENS FUNDING

The Mayor, Mrs J A Marrott, reported that the District Council had offered to send an officer to the next Council meeting in order to discuss the recent request for funding towards the cost of service provided by the street  wardens Members agreed that they would prefer a written response from the District Council in the first instance.  The offer of an officer to attend a meeting may then be taken up in the light of the written response.

197 (d) OFFICE COMPUTERS

The Mayor, Mrs J A Marrott, reported that the old office computers had now been disposed of as agreed at the last meeting. And confirmed the hard disks had been completely cleared.
197 (e) CEMETERY MEETING REPORT

A meeting had been held at the Coleford cemetery on 4th February. A great deal of rubbish had been cleared up and some work on clearing overgrown headstones.  Members agreed the need for this work to continue.

197 (f) TENDERS FOR HEDGE CUTTING

The Mayor, Mrs J A Marrott, reported that the council had bee unable to obtain any additional tenders for the hedge cutting work which needed to be done at the cemetery, so PJ & PD Adams quote was still the only one submitted. Members agreed that Mr Adams should be instructed to go ahead with the work.  

197 (g) STANDING ORDERS WORKING PARTY MEETING

Only 6 Cllrs had attended the meeting on 14th February and it was 
decided by those who attended to reconvene the meeting on 14th March in the hope that more Cllrs would attend. Cllrs Elsmore, Lusty and Weston apologised in advance as they would be unable to attend on the new date. It was hoped that all other Cllrs would make every effort to attend.

It was proposed that decisions made by Cllrs at the meeting on 14th March should then be brought back to the full Council for ratification.


Proposed:
Cllr A M Lacey

Seconded:
Cllr D J Atherley

197 (h) QUOTATION FOR CLOCK TOWER DOOR REPAIR

The Mayor, Mrs J A Marrott, reported that a quotation for repairs to the door of the clock tower had been accepted and the work had been carried out.  At the same time repairs had been effected to a faulty tap. A further quote had been received for the installation of a second door to improve security for the upper levels of the tower. This work required Listed Building Consent and this would be applied for before the work commenced.

The Council agreed to proceed 

SPECIAL AGENDA ITEMS

198
TENDERS FOR TOWN CENTRE FLOWER BEDS

Three tenders had been received for work to the town centre flowerbeds. In view of the disappointing work carried out by Oakdean Landscapes in 2005, members decided to accept the second lowest tender from Mike Etheridge. To offset the cost of the higher quote, members agreed to form a working party to strip out the flowerbeds prior to the commencement of construction works.


Proposed:
Cllr A M Lacey

Seconded: Cllr S Merrikin

199 
DONATION TO ROYAL FOREST DAY CENTRE 

The Mayor Cllr J A Marrott reported that she had discussed the work being carried out by clients of RFDC who receive no remuneration for their efforts. They are prepared to do leaf clearing but it is a very time consuming activity and the acquisition of a leaf blower would be most useful for their use through out the parish 

Members agreed to make a donation subject to the cost of the item being established.


Proposed:
Cllr A M Lacey

Seconded:
Cllr R Phelps

200
MEMBERS’ REPORTS

Cllr N W Penny gave an update on the Town Council website. Town Council agreed to incorporate the “What’s On” which has been produced by Chris Howell of the Coleford Area Partnership. It will be updated routinely with events and news. Members agreed that a letter should be sent to Chris Howell thanking him for producing the guide.

The Mayor, Cllr J A Marrott, reported that copies of leaflets relating to the implementation of the Natural Environment and Rural Communities (NERC) Bill.  They describe in detail the ongoing work to reclassifying public rights of way.

Cllr Phelps commented on the continuing poor ambulance response times in rural areas in the Forest.  Often ambulance crews had to be summoned from many miles away and were unfamiliar with the area. Members agreed that letters should be sent to all the healthcare agencies and authorities responsible for the Forest area.

Cllr Mrs J Baynham said that a number of healthcare related meetings were due to be held at locations within the Forest shortly. She will circulate details to members.

Cllr Merrikin reported that a growing number of residents in the Forest were finding it difficult to obtain dental treatment through the NHS. The last two remaining NHS practices in Chepstow would be going private from 1 April 2006.  Members agreed that a letter should be sent to the Primary Care Trust asking why adequate provision was not being made for patients to receive NHS treatment.

Cllr Merrikin reported that she has been approached by a person wanting to set up a ladies football team who was interested in using the King George V playing field.

County Cllr P Chamberlain reported on the threat of the loss of the almshouses in Newland. If the current plans of the trustees go through, the almshouses 
will pass into private ownership by 2009. The Parish Council has had no success in dealing with the trustees and will shortly be highlighting the situation in the national press.

201
PLANNING

The recommendations of the Planning Sub Committee Meetings held on 14th February and 28th February 2006 were accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr A M Lacey
Seconded:  Cllr R Phelps
County Cllr P Chamberlain highlighted plans for the creation of a new sports hall at Lakers School.  He felt that inadequate provision was being made for energy conservation measures.  There would be no natural light inside the hall which would require artificial lighting to be on at all times and no effort was being made to harness “green” heating options such as the use of a heat exchange pump.

202
CORRESPONDENCE

a) A request had been received for the annual renewal of membership of GAPTC.

b) Correspondence relating to the Angus Buchannan VC Memorial would be held over as an agenda item for the next meeting. 
c) A letter had been received relating to water charges payable to Welsh Water. 

d) The Council had been notified of the intention to reinstate the farmer’s market in Coleford on the 2nd Wednesday of each month.

203
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS

Cllr A M Lacey reported that a complete system audit report had been produced on the Council’s financial procedures. A few minor points had emerged including the fact that the Council’s accounts for 2003/04 and 2004/05 had not been formally signed off. Members agreed that this should be done immediately.


Proposed: Cllr D J Atherley
Seconded:  Cllr S Merrikin

204
MONTHLY PAYMENTS

Cheques to the value of £11,413.74 had been written.  Invoices had been checked and found to be in order by Cllr C Elsmore who proposed payment. This was seconded by Cllr R D Phelps.

There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9:10pm.
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